
Because November and December are busy months, 
once the November/December newsletter is 
written, the editor is moving on to other activities, 

meaning �anksgiving and Christmas get short shrift every 
year.  We know there are some memorable (in retrospect) 
stories out there from Tustin’s past, however, and we hope 
you will contribute yours for next year’s November issue.  
�is is mine.  

�e best I can recall, it was 
Christmas morning, 1953.   My 
grandmother lived in Old Town and 
each Christmas set a holiday table 
complete with linens, seemingly 
every piece of good china she owned, 
crystal, and silver, generally for 16-
20+ relatives, shirttail and otherwise.  
�e plan was always for a 1:00 p.m. 
feast, the exact hour depending 
somewhat on the turkey’s done-ness 
and the bourbon supply.  Because 
there was much to be done in the 
kitchen, beginning with wrestling 
the bird into the pan at 5:00 a.m., 
the table was typically set the night 
before.  

�e temperature that Christmas Eve 
was predicted to drop dangerously 
low according to the 10:00 p.m. 
Farm Bureau report – and drop 
it did.  A hundred or so smudge 
pots, always a mixed blessing with 
�ery heat that saved our trees while 
belching oily black smoke into every 
crevice, were standing at the ready 
like dirty sentinels in the grove.  
Mom thought to throw sheets over 
the furniture to keep the ‘smudge’ 
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residue from settling onto the upholstery, but no one had 
thought of my grandmother’s Christmas dinner table, already 
decked out in snowy white linen.  �e frantic phone call 
came well before dawn, and even after all these years, I’ve yet 
to set a holiday table without remembering the sight of that 
one.  By the time Mom got there with me in tow , everything 
except the tablecloth had been removed, but it was no 

mystery where everything had been 
– the remaining linen was dark with 
soot, while the areas beneath each 
table setting remained pristinely, 
glaringly, sparklingly white!  My 
mother whisked o� the tablecloth 
to be dealt with later, and while the 
napkins were sloshing in the wash, 
the three of us began working on 
the goblets, plates (for sooo many 
courses), serving dishes and �atware.  
With no clothes dryer, Mom then 
settled me before the mangle on 
the chilly canning porch with a pile 
of white-but-damp napkins, and I 
acquired a new skill, one I think of 
whenever I demonstrate the mangle 
during a school tour of the Museum.  
I dutifully followed the dire  warnings 
not to ‘mangle’ my �ngers in the not 
rollers nor scorch the linens (!) while 
she and my grandmother threw on 
another table cloth, reset the table, 
and with dinner prep now running 
far behind, went about the cooking.  

Dinner went o� that year without a 
hitch, and while I have no memory 
of opening gifts, they’re only a �eeing 
pleasure, while my memory of that 
one Christmas morning has been 
the most lasting gift of all. 

Smudge pots warming all night

Collection of irons pre and post electricity.
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Wow! That was one heck of a party!  
I’m sure that everyone who attended 
the 40th Anniversary membership 
Mixer at Mr.’s B’s had a great time.  
It was a grand success both as a fun 
time, with Tiffany Miller serving as 
hostess, and as a fundraiser, with  Bob 
Ammann and Leanne Herrera taking 
the best 70’s costumes awards.  An 
often heard remark at the end of the 
evening was ”Why don’t we have more 
of these?”  Indeed. 

Many thanks to the people who 
made generous donations to the event 
but were unable to attend for one 
reason of another, and especially to 
Mrs. Libby Pankey.

Special kudos for the efforts in 
October by our Education Committee, 
led by Joe Sprekelmeyer.  In addition 
to organizing the chalk drawing event 
with Pete 

Beatty at the library on the morning 
of the Art Walk, Joe and his Mobile 
Museum group, Margaret Pottenger 
and Don Larsen, staged a performance 
for the new Heritage STEAM Magnet 
School at the Legacy.  Joe, Bill and 
Sharon Teter, and Jason Love also 
participated in the Open House at the 
Groves Assisted Living Facility with a 
showing of historical artifacts from the 

Tustin Area Museum.  

If you haven’t been to the Museum 
lately, drop in sometime soon to see 
our new sports exhibit in progress, 
“Tustin Area Sports Champions”.  You 
may be surprised to learn how many 
athletes from the Tustin Area have 
gone on to achieve fame and glory in 
Olympic and professional sports.  And 
as time goes on we hope to continue to 
expand the exhibit by adding personal 
artifacts relating to the athletes.

In preparation for our 2017 
Promenade and Home Tour, we 
are looking for homeowners in the 
immediate Old Town area who are 
willing to put their homes on display.  
The Promenade will be on May 7.  
Please contact the Museum if you have 
any interest or know of anyone who 
has any interest in having their home 
or garden on the tour.  

On behalf of all members of the 
Historical Society, I’d like to extend 
our heartfelt sympathy to the families 
and friends of Mr. Fred Fry and Mr. 
Al Enderle, two beloved long-term 
members, on their passing. They will 
surely be missed. 
 

Al ���&�R�U�ß�H�O�G 
President  

PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE

Accessions:
 Nelson Elementary –  1965 Time Capsule & Contents

 Benton Bejach –  Impedance Bridge for Radios

 Four Crows –  Tack Hammer and Paddlewheel in a Bottle

 Lin Holland –  Book: Tilda from Tustin, Newspaper 

 Annette Bartolomucci –  Webster’s Dictionary c. 1965

 Erich Figley –  Photo collection from Bowman family

 Mrs B’s –  Automatic Paring Machine c. 1900

 SPECIAL DONATIONS: Elizabeth Pankey

  Jeanne Siegel



Join the Tustin Area Historical 
Society and keep your newsletter 
coming. Please send your dues 
or an additional gi� today. Ask a 
friend to join!
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�R $20-$34 Contributor
�R $35-$59 Explorer
�R $60-$99 Colonist
�R $100-$249 Settler
�R $250-$499 Frontier
�R $500-$999 Pioneer
�R $1,000 Heritage

�R Renew           �R New

Special Contribution as 
Friends of the Museum 

$ __________________

Make your check payable to: 
Tustin Area Historical Society 

P.O. Box 185 • Tustin, CA 92781

Name  ______________________________

Address  ____________________________

City _____________  State ___  Zip _______

Day phone  __________________________

email address ________________________

New Members: 
John R White

Curtis & Pam Williams
William & Rosemarie Hemans
Kathryn Ann Santoni-Arkell

Obituary:
Onnalee Elliott
Donald Balzer
Gordon Bean

ea Historical Society

“OLD” ISN’T AS OLD AS YOU THINK
At the Museum, many publications come our way related to preservation and research, and a 
recent one made what seem to be some good points.  Items a hundred years old and older are 
generally considered “antique”, while items between �fty and a hundred years are often labeled 
“vintage”.  �ese labels are not usually applied to houses, however.  Maybe that’s because the 
house you own, even if very recently built, is already old in a sense.   Not because you’ve signed 
the loan papers - this isn’t like the new car that becomes “used” and loses 30% of its value before 
the proud owner even drives o� the lot – but because its architecture, no matter how trendy, will 
come to historically represent the 21st century before the century is half over.  While there might 
be thousands of unique old can openers or mouse traps - and every passing year o�ered up a “better 
one” - there have always been only a handful of architectural styles, each one de�ning an entire 
period of American life, telling future generations about our history as a people and a nation.  
While museums can collect and display examples of antique and vintage can openers and mouse 
traps, they don’t have room enough for neighborhoods or houses so need to rely on homeowners 
to preserve what is important against the day when the last one disappears from the landscape.

Here are some clues to your home’s age that you might look for.  Are the windows, when open, 
arranged to take advantage of the prevailing breeze?  What about the eaves?  Do they seem designed 
to protect those windows from the sun?  Maybe your house was built before air conditioning was 
common, making deep eaves and cool breezes important.  Are the walls lathe and plaster – ALL of 
them?  If one room’s are drywall, the home might have been remodeled to appear more modern.  
If you open up a wall and measure a stud, is a common 2x4 really          2” x 4”, as they were before 
the 1950s?  Look at the neighbors’ homes – would their answers to these questions be the same 
as yours?  Just because one house looks similar to others on the street, it doesn’t mean they were 
built all at the same time.  Sometimes an older home’s owner sold a surrounding citrus grove to a 
developer, and the house itself was remodeled to �t in with the new.

And what about the street a house is on?  Does it jog, as Prospect does north of 17th?   Perhaps 
it ends and restarts?  �e Lindsay home, built in the 1880s for one of Columbus Tustin’s sisters 
on the corner of “C” and 3rd Streets in Old Town, is on such a street.  3rd stops at “C” for the 
TUSD Administration o�ces, then begins again at “B” and continues west to Myrtle.  Since 
Tustin is blessed to have both a Historical Society and a Preservation Association, we know that 
3rd Street in the early years was unbroken, dividing the Primary from the Grammar school , but if 
a homeowner were new to an area lacking historical resource material, a street such as this might 
be worth investigating to suggest in what era your home was built.

Anomalies in a person’s largest investment are usually worth looking into.  A sizeable dip in the 
yard might indicate a former cesspool, or in some cases, even the site of a long-buried outhouse 
– egads!  Hand-milled attic beams in one wing could indicate the merging of two homes from 
di�erent periods.  Like the Farmer’s Insurance ad says, “we’ve seen it” here at the Museum, so 
we know such things exist.  Look at your own home with a critical eye and a camera.  Not only 
might you �nd something interesting, having photos of your home is always useful for insurance 
purposes.

Lindsay home on truncated 3rd. St.
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RETURN SERVICE REQUESTED

NOVEMBER
MEETING

Monday, November 21, 2016

6:30 p.m.

Tustin Library Community Room
345 E. Main Street, Tustin

PROGRAM: 

“Voices of Tustin”

Please join us at our General Meeting on Monday, November 21, at 6:30 in the Community 
Room of the Tustin Library, for the always much-anticipated entertainment of the Voices 
of Tustin.  Led by Tustin High School’s own award-winning David Peay, and accompanied 
by professional composer/music director Corey Hirsch, the Historical Society and its 
guests have kicked off four holiday seasons with the wonderful arrangements courtesy of 
their sponsor, Tustin Area Council for Fine Arts.  We hope you can join the gathering as 
we always look forward to seeing you, and it gives us a chance to pass along out wishes 
for a happy holiday season.

KICK OFF THE 
HOLIDAYS WITH 

SOME GREAT SOUNDS


